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Councilor Lauterborn 

Members Absent:  
None 

Guests/Staff: Julian Long, Community Development Coordinator 
Mike Provost, Rochester Main Street Director 
Kate Kirkwood, Lead Abatement Consultant 

 

Councilor Gray called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. Motion was made by Councilor 
Lauterborn and seconded by Councilor Bogan to approve the April 23, 2015 minutes. 
The minutes were approved unanimously.    
 

Rochester Main 
Street Presentation 

Mr. Provost announced that he had received a 1772 Foundation 
scholarship to travel to Philadelphia to learn about historic building 
preservation and restoration. He also distributed the Rochester Main 
Street schedule of summer events and event flyers; please see attached. 
Councilor Gray asked about coordination between Rochester Main Street 
and the Rochester Fairgrounds, and Mr. Provost stated that they often 
inform one another of upcoming events. 
 
Mr. Provost also discussed the City’s policy of only allowing one event 
banner to be displayed at a time and stated that this creates problems 
when there are multiple events occurring simultaneously. Councilor Keans 
asked where the banners are currently displayed, and Councilor 
Lauterborn asked about where additional banners would be displayed. Mr. 
Provost discussed the current and potential location for banners. 
Councilor Gray suggested discussing this issue at the June 2, 2015 City 
Council meeting. 
 
Councilor Keans moved to recommend that the City Council grant 
additional discretion to the City Manager to authorize the display of 
multiple event banners. Councilor Bogan seconded the motion. The 
motion passed unanimously. 

Potential Lead 
Abatement Grant 

Ms. Kirkwood provided a PowerPoint presentation on an available lead 
abatement grant through the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban 
Development; please see attached. Councilor Lauterborn asked about 
environmental factors other than lead paint in housing, and Ms. Kirkwood 
discussed water pipe issues and methods to reduce risk. Councilor Keans 



asked whether blood lead level testing is mandatory, and Ms. Kirkwood 
explained that it is recommended but not mandatory. Councilor Bogan 
asked about whether testing occurs after children reach age two, and Ms. 
Kirkwood said ideally testing would continue to age six. 
 
Councilor Gray made a comment that the blood level testing data might 
be skewed as those tested might not be a representative sample. Ms. 
Kirkwood agreed and said there needs to be wider testing to obtain better 
data. 
 
Councilor Lauterborn asked about the required City match portion of the 
grant. Ms. Kirkwood stated that a City match would be required but that it 
could be in-kind donations rather than a cash contribution. Ms. Kirkwood 
discussed possible sources of a City matching, including donation of 
office space, telephone lines, and Frisbie Conference Center space. Ms. 
Kirkwood also stated that Community Development Block Grant funds can 
be used as a match. 
 
Councilor Collins expressed a lack of support for applying for the grant. 
Councilor Collins stated that it seems a poorly-defined expenditure of 
federal funds that will not adequately address the problems. 
 
Councilor Gray asked about the administrative hours required for the 
grant. Ms. Kirkwood stated that an administrator would be required at 
75% of full-time or higher. Councilor Bogan asked about school 
involvement in lead testing, and Ms. Kirkwood stated that engaging 
schools in testing and awareness would fit under the outreach portion of 
the grant activities. Councilor Keans asked when the next grant 
application period will occur, and Ms. Kirkwood stated that grant periods 
begin when the Notice of Funding Availability is released, which usually 
happens once a year. 
 
Councilor Lauterborn moved to recommend the authorization of 
applying for the grant to the full City Council. Councilor Keans 
seconded the motion. The motion passed, with four aye votes to one 
no vote. 

CDBG Projects 
Program Report 

Mr. Long gave brief updates on the Hanson Pines Pavilion and Rochester 
Public Library HVAC projects. Both projects are now due to be completed 
by the end of July. Mr. Long also gave an update on the site visit 
performed by representatives from the U.S. Department of Housing and 
Urban Development. Overall, the visit found that the City is maintaining a 
well-run CDBG program, and Mr. Long is following up on suggested 
improvements to the program. 
 
Mr. Long also apologized to the Committee for an error on the CDBG 
grant applications summary provided to the Committee at the February 
2015 Committee meeting. The summary incorrectly stated that Cross 
Roads House had requested $3,500 in its application; the correct amount 
that was requested was $12,000. Councilor Keans requested that the 
summary be updated with the correct figure so that accurate data can be 
provided during the FY 2016-2017 grant applications review, and Mr. 
Long stated he would do so. 



 
Mr. Long also provided a summary of the Job Opportunity Benefit (JOB) 
Loans Program loan application and review process to the Committee. 
Councilor Lauterborn asked about the paragraph discussing banking 
representatives serving on the JOB Loans Committee, and Councilor 
Collins clarified. Councilor Keans asked about the eligibility requirements 
for serving on the JOB Loans Committee, and Councilor Lauterborn 
suggested the Committee discuss the JOB Loans Committee with the City 
Manager. 

Other Business Councilor Bogan asked about what is being built near Exit 16 on the 
Spaulding Turnpike. Councilor Gray stated that a state Department of 
Transportation garage is being constructed. 

Public Input There was no public input. Councilor Collins suggested that Public Input 
be moved to the beginning of the Committee meeting agendas, and Mr. 
Long stated that it would be moved to the first item after the approval of 
previous meeting minutes. 

 
Motion to adjourn was made by Councilor Gray and seconded by Councilor Bogan.  The 
vote to adjourn was unanimous. The meeting was adjourned at 8:05 p.m. 
 
Next Meeting – JUNE 25, 2015 at 6:00 p.m. in the Conference Room at City Hall 
Topics – Continuing CDBG Projects, Potential CDBG Projects 
























